WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 4 OCTOBER 2012, 7.30PM
        IN THE GILES ROOM, WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
                                                            MINUTES
                                                                                  ACTION
Present: 
Councillors: Mrs E Evans (Chairman); Mrs M Diccox; Mrs J Collins; Mrs J Ford; 

Mrs S Gamble; Mr T Jones; Mr M May; Mr M Page; 
Apologies:  Councillors: Miss B Green; Mrs J Lee; Mr M Wadman; Mr R. Gamble [WC].
Also present: Mr P Baxter(Clerk); Mr S Coxhead; Mr D Wood.





12/13/118
Declarations of interest


There were none.
12/13/119
Minutes of the last meeting of the Council

The Minutes as previously circulated were agreed and signed by the Chairman. On the matter of a review of car parking in Sandfield, the Clerk was asked to write to the Neighbourhood Policing Team requesting enforcement action.
12/13/120
Chairman’s Announcements


The Chairman drew the Council’s attention to the Cycle Devizes event planned for 6 October, and congratulated the Village Care and Link Group on the award presented to all Link schemes in the county in the ‘Improving Quality of Life’ category at the Wiltshire Council/NHS VCS Sector Awards event on 2 October.
12/13/121  Public participation


A query was raised on the processing of a Freedom of Information request to Wiltshire Council, which the Clerk clarified.
12/13/122 Wiltshire Councillor’s report


In the absence of Mr Gamble, there was none.

12/13/123
Playgrounds Advisory Committee report

Mr May (Chairman) reported that the Committee met on 20 September but was inquorate. The agenda was followed for informal discussion. It was noted that a work party was being assembled for 4 November to undertake maintenance of equipment and other features in Robert’s Playground, and that a questionnaire survey had been developed for DAPS school parents to receive feedback on ideas for re-equipping and developing the playground. It was agreed that options for the future of this Committee would be on the agenda for the next Council meeting.
12/13/124
Footpaths Working Group report


Mrs Ford reported that Wiltshire Council had replaced the damaged finger posts on FP10 and 11A in White Street, and FP27 had been re-surfaced near Periwinkle Pond. Mrs Ford confirmed that the Annual Survey for the 2013 season would be planned, and that subject to available funding for materials in a later agenda item, an offer of public help in re-surfacing FP10 would be pursued.
12/13/125

Neighbourhood Planning Working Group

Mrs Gamble reported that the Core Group, Chairman and Clerk had met with Wiltshire Council’s nominated Link Officer to discuss the process required to produce a Neighbourhood Plan, and options for an alternative process such as Village Design Statements. The meeting also considered good practice in public participation and consultation, environmental appraisals, and costs apportionment. The Core Group is to consider a vision statement for the Council to approve, making recommendations on the suggested way forward. 
12/13/126 Reports from Village Organisations

The circulated report appended to these Minutes was noted. Mr May, for the Village Hall, thanked those councillors attending a meeting of its committee which was considering how to approach a redevelopment or rebuilding of the Hall. Since that meeting 3 residents had come forward to volunteer skills, and a potential successor to the retiring Treasurer was also in discussions. Advice had been received from Community First, and a further committee meeting was planned for November to take matters forward. Discussion followed and clarification of the Council’s governance relationship with the Hall committee was given, including its current nomination. 



Mrs Evans reported on her attendance at the recent Area Board, with feedback from the presentation given by the NHS, and noting the Devizes Transport Strategy and grants made to community groups participating in the Devizes Carnival.
12/13/127
Corporate Plan


The Clerk summarised those matters raised in the Members’ Seminar, held before this meeting, reviewing progress in delivering the Plan in the current financial year, and re-prioritising some elements for Year 2. The amendments were agreed with those items requiring resources to be addressed in the draft budget for presentation to the Council at its November meeting. The Clerk undertook to revise the published Plan to incorporate this mid-year review.
12/13/128
Bus shelters


In the absence of Mr Wadman, who had prepared the circulated report, the Chairman led a discussion on the condition of the shelters. It was agreed that the Clerk would obtain quotations for the refurbishment of the wooden shelter near the railway bridge, from which a decision could be made to either proceed or remove the shelter from service, subject to local consultation with potential service users. Mrs Ford and Mr Jones undertook to examine the feasibility of a self-help scheme to re-decorate the two brick shelters, and Mr May undertook to approach the Youth Club for interest in a public art project for fixing inside these two shelters.

12/13/129
Clothes Bank


The Clerk reported receipt of a request from a commercial clothing recycling company to site a Clothes Bank receptacle in the Village Hall car park. After discussion of possible consequences it was agreed to decline the offer.

12/13/130 Planning matters


There were none.
12/13/131
Financial Statement

The Clerk/Responsible Financial Officer presented the mid-year financial statement, showing income and expenditure to date, and reported those funds that remain available for commitment. The RFO undertook to clarify in writing the nature of the apparent differences as set out in the narrative and the appendix. The report was noted, but in regard to its recommendation, and in reviewing the use of Reserves, it was agreed to seek further guidance on the significance of cracks found in the churchyard wall, before deciding on priorities.
12/13/132
Disbursements


The following payments were approved:






Chq No







       £


1134

Society of Local Council Clerks (manual)

    47.00



1135

HMRC (PAYE)





  450.00



1136

Clerk (expenses)




    16.60



1137

West Lavington Youth Club (S.137 grant)

1500.00



1138

F Coles (bins)




                 50.00
12/13/133
Correspondence and circulars received and sent

The Clerk reported previous receipt of a letter from the WI, requesting permission to plant a Jubilee tree in Robert’s Playground. The matter had been referred to the Playgrounds Committee, but could not be decided as it was inquorate. The Council agreed that a tree could be planted, that the species should be decided in liaison with Mrs Green, and that the Clerk should write to the WI with this decision.
12/13/134
Date of next meeting


The next meeting will be on 1 November 2012 at 7.30pm, in the Giles Room, Village Hall. 

12/13/135
Items of Maintenance

The Clerk reported that three slabs on the Village Hall terrace had cracked. It was agreed that these should be repaired as a matter of urgency.

Mrs Collins reported that the road surface on The Spinney had further deteriorated. The Clerk was asked to write to the Area Highways Engineer again.


It was noted that the coping of the ‘White Steps’ onto Lavington Lane was still loose. Mrs Ford undertook to contact the Rights of Way officer.


Mrs Diccox reported that brambles were overhanging the footway on the north side of Lavington Lane. The Clerk undertook to report this to Wiltshire Council highways

12/13/136
Key Messages

After discussion, Members agreed the issues that would be mentioned in ‘News and Views’ to be: an offer to residents to consider donating public benches near rights of way or other viewpoints as memorials or similar (Corporate Plan refers), and a request for volunteers to assist with improvements to Robert’s Playground.
The meeting closed at 9.10pm.

                    Signed……………………………………………..……………. (Chairman) 1 November 2012
Village Organisation reports, October    2012 



                      Appendix

Minute 12/13/126 refers
Dauntsey’s School

Please see below a summary of recent activity on the Dauntsey’s estate:
 
1. The new Solar Photo Voltaic system has performed well during the summer, saving   electricity and generating money.
 2.  A new servery in the Dining Hall is up and running and has been well received by the pupils and staff.
 3.  A wide range of maintenance activity has been undertaken by the in-house staff and contractors during the summer holidays, including a major refurbishment of the Headmasters House.
 4.  The Anaerobic Digester has been modified and should be working efficiently shortly.
 5.  The plan for a Bio-Mass Boiler in the Manor House is nearing completion.
 6.  Security Issues.  Following an illegal occupation of part of Marlborough College in the summer holidays, security of the Dauntsey’s site was reviewed, and as a result the gates will be locked out of working hours.
 7.  Sports Pavilion and Storage Facility.  Discussion is on-going between Wiltshire Planning and the school's architects.  I will keep the Parish Council informed of any developments as they occur.


R Matters

Dauntsey Aided Primary School

Term began with 179 children on roll. Forest School is now underway, with each class participating and pupils and teachers exploring the outdoor learning environment. All the children will be issued with waterproof jackets and trousers so they can be outside in all weathers!
The school has entered into a partnership with St Mary Redcliffe School in Bristol, in order to improve community cohesion. A comment from one of our year 6 pupils after a visit was that it must be a boarding school as there were children there from all over the world!
Key Stage 1 sats were excellent, and above the national average. Key Stage 2 sats were good, but standards in Maths were below those in English. As a consequence whole school improvements will focus on improving standards in Maths.
The school has an excellent and effective website which is regularly updated 

E Evans

Youth Club

The Youth Club continues to open four nights a week, including Juniors on Tuesday which was restarted in June after a break of over a year.  ‘Events’ have included a camping night out, dodging storms, a trip to Thorpe Park, and we may well be having a Halloween sleepover at the end of the month. One or two staff have moved on to other pastures, so we have been recruiting some new assistants.

M May
Village Hall

As many of you will know, we have for some time been considering how to progress redevelopment of the Building, which is in great need of upgrading both because of its condition, and the way the layout makes its use difficult.  There is no doubt that we increasingly lose hirings to other locations because of the general state of the building, its heating/lighting and sound qualities.  Unless something is done, the village will over the years, lose it.  That something requires support, and we were grateful that several parish councillors, and the clerk, came to our last special meeting to discuss issues.  There are perhaps three key issues, first gathering a team of local people to progress matters, second to consult with the Village as a whole to gauge what they feel, and third, developing in conjunction with other bodies, a suitable step by step way forward. As was mentioned at the last meeting, attendance at Village Hall meetings is, as with many organisations, very poor, and could not sustain a major development without additional support. If this support is not forthcoming, then the building, as a village asset, will disappear.  In the light of this, it would be of the greatest help to have the collective and formal opinions of the Parish Council, which hopefully can reinforce the view that something has to be done.

M May

Community Speedwatch

Community speed watch carried out nine sessions during September and the results of the sessions are as follows:-

3988 vehicles passed our monitoring points

47 vehicles were recorded travelling in excess of 35mph but not more than 40 mph

13 vehicles were recorded travelling in excess of 40mph but not more than 50mph

The highest speed recorded was 49mph

The low ratio of vehicles recorded speeding to the total number of vehicles passing is due to the teams’ high visibility at monitoring locations, resulting in motorist warning others of our activities or others getting their speed under control upon sighting the monitoring team. 

Community speed watch is making a positive contribution to traffic calming within the 30mph zone, however team members are limited by spare time available to devote to this activity and more volunteers would be welcome to cover an increased number of sessions. Full training by a police representative is given and on-site support is given to all new recruits.

The community speed watch team has applied for a monitoring site on the B3098 between West Lavington and Little Cheverell where it has been brought to our attention by numerous people that the 30mph speed limit is not being observed.

D Wood
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